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An extension of a third penny sales tax, if approved by voters this fall, could raise 
approximately $230 million over five years to be used for capital improvements, a 
summary of city needs says. 
 
The third penny sales tax expires in April 1991, and Mayor Rodger Randle said today he 
plans to work with council members to develop a plan of capital improvement needs to be 
submitted to voters. 
 
Randle said, "I prefer resubmitting the extension to the voters in the fall. I do not think we 
should wait until the very last minute. 
 
"The council can be a key to bringing a greater quality of participation from the citizens," he 
said, adding the key to approval is "grassroots involvement from the citizens in the 
planning and selection of the projects to be included." 
 
Other needs identified in the summary include a $27 million expansion of the Jewell water 
treatment plant; $25 million in improvements at the Mohawk water treatment plant; and 
$1 million in improvements at the city animal shelter. 
 
Priorities are to be reviewed by the mayor's office and councilors before a plan is 
submitted to the public, the mayor said. 
 
The plan appears to give rankings to projects in numeric order, when "those are value 
judgments that have to be made," Randle said. 
 
The extra penny was last extended in 1985 and funded 60 capital projects. Of those, 38 
have been completed, eight are in construction, 14 in the design phase and one was 
deferred. 
 
Voters rejected an extension package in October 1987. The package would have paid for 
capital improvements and, because of sagging sales tax collections, would have allocated 
money to the city's operating fund. 
 
The summary that has been submitted identified streets as the city's "most critical need," 
calling them "woefully inadequate." 
 
The summary plan says the city's "20-year project inventory contains $1.7 billion in 
requests - approximately $400 million of which should be constructed in the next five-year 
time frame." 
 



Specific projects will be identified by the mayor and councilors before the sales tax 
extension is submitted to a vote, Randle said. 
 
The sales tax extension would raise $200 million over five years if no economic growth 
occurred, $231 million if Tulsa experienced a 5 percent growth rate, or $245 million if 
Tulsa experienced a 7 percent growth rate, the plan said. 
 
Other potential sources of funding identified in the plan include a city income tax, general 
obligation bonds, or a local gasoline tax, but Randle said those are not being recommended 
at this time. 
 
"The plan doesn't say we're going to seek those methods, but that potentially they might be 
available," he said. 
 



Sales Tax Election Could Be Dec. 4  
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Tulsans could vote Dec. 4 on extending the third-penny sales tax, according to a 
preliminary schedule obtained Tuesday. 
 
While Mayor Rodger Randle calls the plan "a beginning point" that could change, councilors 
who have seen the schedule say it is tight, but workable. 
 
The plan includes a televised Town Hall meeting and district meetings before a final list of 
capital projects to be funded is set in late September or early October. 
 
Randle said he and his staff are working on a list of projects to present to the council and 
that streets, park improvements and water and sewer projects are high priorities for 
funding. 
 
The third-penny sales tax - last extended in 1985 – expires April 30. The tax has funded 
$400 million in projects since its 1981 inception. 
 
A five-year extension would generate between $200 million and $245 million, depending 
on whether the economy remains the same or grows by 7 percent, according to a city study. 
 
The city has $400 million in improvements that should be funded in the next five years, the 
study said. 
 
Randle said the proposed schedule is "a beginning point for discussion" and the final 
election date could fall anywhere from late November to January. 
 
Dec. 4 was selected as the starting point because the schedule easily could shift either 
forward or backward, he said. 
 
"It is a schedule that seems to fit practicality and is one that is adjustable either way," 
Randle said. "There are other dates that wouldn't provide opportunity for change." 
 
According to the tentative schedule: 
 
The council and other city boards would be briefed on Randle's proposed projects list Aug. 
20-24. A special council meeting is tentatively set for Aug. 21. 
 
Councilors would hold optional district meetings in late August or early September. 
 
A televised Town Hall meeting and other public forums if needed would be held Sept. 10-
21. 
 
Randle and the council would finalize the project list Sept. 24 to Oct. 5.  



Randle would submit a draft ordinance listing projects and allocation policies to the council 
for approval Oct. 9. 
 
Randle said he expects to have a final schedule later thismonth after he gets input on the 
proposed schedule. 
 
Councilors say it appears the schedule meshes with their plans, although it might be a tight 
squeeze. 
 
The council's capital improvements subcommittee is hearing presentations through early 
September from various city departments on their capital needs. 
 
In addition, councilors will determine needs for their individual districts, said District 9 
Councilor Dewey Bartlett Jr. 
 
Councilors will determine a final list after seeking input on Randle's recommendations, he 
said. 
 
District 4 Councilor Gary Watts said if the proposed schedule stands, "it is going to be 
tight." 
 
"Whether we'll be able to achieve a reasonable consensus on the council within that time 
frame is going to be a challenge," Watts said. 
 
Bartlett said the council probably can adhere to the proposed schedule. 
 
"It's almost too soon, but we have to move quickly since the tax expires April 30," he said. 
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